Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

September 20, 2017


  The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
September 20, 2017
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their second regularly scheduled meeting in September on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present:  Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Finance Steven H. Repole; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Police Chief Matthew J. Donnelly; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 
Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.


ACTION:
The minutes of the September 6, 2017 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  Commissioner Broomell seconded the motion.


Discussion

Mayor Alt noted the following cash balances: General Fund $1,744,496.25; Water Fund $3,022,117.03; Sewer Fund $8,694,079.30; Major Facility Fund $4,674,406.37; Total cash balance $18,135,098.95. A copy of the statement of cash balances was placed in the record of the minutes.


Vote

Recognizing a motion and a second, Mayor Alt requested a vote regarding the financial report and the bills submitted for payment. The record of the vote is as follows:

Mayor Alt: Aye

Commissioner Broomell: Second

Commissioner Givens: Motion

Commissioner Jablonski: Aye

Commissioner Piner: Aye


Budget Amendment 2018-01 

To Amend the Original Budget by $13,529 for Job Reclassification

Mayor Alt stated the Board will conduct a Closed Meeting to discuss Budget Amendment 2018-01 prior to voting.


Budget Amendment 2018-02 


To Amend the Original Budget by $12,110 for the Purchase of a 60” cut Mower


Mayor Alt presented Budget Amendment 2018-02 to amend the original budget by $12,110 for the purchase of a 60” cut mower. 

ACTION: Budget Amendment 2018-02 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.

Public Hearing

Ordinance 11-2017 – Amending the Elkton Zoning Ordinance,  Article X. Permissible 
Uses, Section 7.  Permissible Uses Table and Article XII. Supplementary Use 
Regulations, to Permit a Restaurant with a Maryland Class 6M Pub-Brewery License to 
operate in the C-2, C-3, and TC Zoning Districts and to Permit a Production Brewery 
with a Maryland Class 5M Production Brewery License to Operate in the C-2, C-3, and 
TC Zoning Districts Under Certain Conditions  – Presented for Introduction 


Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing open at 7:03 p.m.


Ms. Jeanne Minner presented Ordinance 11-2017 – Amending the Elkton Zoning Ordinance, Article X. Permissible 
Uses, Section 7.  Permissible Uses Table and Article XII. Supplementary Use 
Regulations, to Permit a Restaurant with a Maryland Class 6M Pub-Brewery License to 
operate in the C-2, C-3, and TC Zoning Districts and to Permit a Production Brewery 
with a Maryland Class 5M Production Brewery License to Operate in the C-2, C-3, and 
TC Zoning Districts Under Certain Conditions for Introduction. She advised the Board that the Planning Commission recommended approval of Ordinance 11-2017. A copy of Ordinance 11-2017 was placed in the record of the minutes. 


Mayor Alt queried the Board for comments regarding Ordinance 11-2017. Hearing no comments, Mayor Alt queried the audience for comments regarding Ordinance 11-2017. Hearing no comments, Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing closed at 7:08 p.m.

ACTION:
Ordinance 11-2017 was approved for introduction on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 

Mayor Alt announced that the Boys & Girls Club of Cecil County update has been postponed.


Minihane’s 2nd Annual Downtown Arts Festival – October 7, 2017

Mayor Alt stated the Town received a request from the Cecil County Arts Festival to close the municipal parking lot at 117-119 West Main Street from 10:00 a.m. until 11:00 p.m. on October 7, 2017 for the 2nd Annual Downtown Arts Festival.

Mayor Alt stated the designated handicapped parking space must remain open during the event. 


Mayor Alt stated that the lot should be posted with closure notices at least 24 hours prior to the event.


ACTION:
The request to close the municipal parking lot at 117-119 West Main Street from 10:00 a.m. until 11:00 p.m. on October 7, 2017 for the 2nd Annual Downtown Arts Festival was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 


Town Administrator’s Report

Bid Opening – Road Restoration Project 2017-001

Mr. George stated the Town received 2 bids for Road Restoration Project 2017-001. The bids were opened and read into the record of the minutes. The bid results are as follows:
	Name
	Address 
	Bid Price

	J.A.L. Construction


	561 Warburton Road

Elkton, Maryland 21921
	$99,246.00

	Sam’s Construction, LLC


	P.O. Box 9827

Wilmington, Delaware 19809
	$103,026.00



Mr. George recommended that the Board accept the bid from J.A.L. Construction, contingent upon review by Duffield Associates, the project engineer. 


Commissioner Jablonski questioned if the Town used J.A.L. previously. Mr. George answered in the affirmative, stating J.A.L. performed the upgrades at the municipal parking lot located at 117-119 West Main Street.


ACTION:
The request to accept the bid from J.A.L. Construction regarding Road Restoration Project 2017-001 was approved contingent upon review by Duffield Associates, the project engineer, on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.

KCI Technologies Engineering Services Proposal


Marina Park Improvements


Mr. George, referring to the ongoing improvements at Marina Park, presented an Engineering Services Proposal in the amount of $15,002 from KCI Technologies for sediment removal and coordination of permit applications to the Maryland Department of the Environment and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. 


ACTION:
The proposal from KCI Technologies for sediment removal and coordination of permit applications to the Maryland Department of the Environment and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.


Elk Landing Foundation

Request for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition


Elk Landing Historic Beer Tasting Event – September 29, 2017


Mr. George presented a request from the Elk Landing Foundation for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Elk Landing Historic Beer Tasting Event on September 29, 2017.

ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Historic Beer Tasting Event at the Elk Landing Foundation property on September 29, 2017 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt’s Report

Mayor Alt requested approval of the reappointment of Mr. Chuck Parsons to the Board of Housing Appeals for the term which expires January 21, 2010.


ACTION:
The request to reappoint Mr. Chuck Parsons to the Board of Housing Appeals for the term which expires January 21, 2020 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt stated the annual Fall Fest, held on September 15th and 16th, was a success.

Mayor Alt questioned if Mr. George received feedback from the Honeywell Corporation regarding meter upgrades. Mr. George stated he expected follow up from the Honeywell Corporation by September 29th. 

Mayor Alt recognized Cecil County Executive Alan McCarthy and Cecil County Councilman Robert Meffley in attendance. 


Commissioner Broomell’s Report

Commissioner Broomell stated the Fall Fest was a great event.


Commissioner Broomell requested repair of a pothole at Miller Street and Park Circle.


Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski thanked everyone involved with the annual Fall Fest, including volunteers, the Elkton Police Department and Department of Public Works.


Public Comment

Cecil County Executive Alan McCarthy stated he was informed that MATClinic, a Suboxone Clinic, was opening at 106 East Main Street. Stating that he supported treatment of opioid addiction, but was opposed to the location of the clinic.

Mayor Alt advised the audience that the Town was informed about the MATClinic within the last 24 hours and under the advice of the Town’s Attorney was not going to comment at this time.

Ms. Linda Katz, Practice Manager at Chesapeake Wellness, expressed opposition to the opening of the MATClinic.

Ms. Mary Beth Sniadowski-Cole, owner of Lyons Pharmacy, expressed opposition to the opening of the MATClinic. She stated she is a licensed Pharmacist and can fill prescriptions for Suboxone. Ms. Cole said the State of Maryland is the biggest payer of insurance reimbursement for Suboxone at $214 per patient per week. 

Ms. Cole, referring to healthcare providers in Elkton, stated there were no Infectious Disease Physicians or Cardiologists in the area, compared with 14 providers in Elkton that can prescribe Suboxone.


Stating that she supports the addiction program at Chesapeake Wellness, Ms. Cole expressed concerns that MATClinic issues Suboxone prescriptions to patients without accountability. 

Dr. Paul Katz stated he administers the program at Chesapeake Wellness which treats addiction clients with medication as well as comprehensive mental and emotional counseling. He stated an addict is either in recovery or relapse, and added that the goal of Chesapeake Wellness is to help an addict to stop using drugs. Stating that he supported any program that treated addiction in a comprehensive manner, Dr. Katz stated a facility such as MATClinic provides prescriptions for Suboxone with no additional counseling or accountability on the part of the patient.

Mr. John Palmer, owner of Brookbend Interiors, expressed opposition to the opening of the MATClinic.

Ms. Diane Hair stated she and her family owned 7 buildings on Main Street and expressed opposition to the opening of the MATClinic.

Ms. Sue Whitaker, owner of Suz Quilt Studio, expressed opposition to the opening of the MATClinic. She expressed concerns that the operators of the clinic moved in and prepared to open without advising the Town.

 Mr. Ed Cole requested additional foot patrol from the Elkton Police Department. 

Ms. Jessica Fincham requested additional patrol on Landing Lane.

Ms. Pat Opal, representing the Historic Elk Landing Foundation, stated the Historic Beer Tasting Event on September 29th was a fundraiser for the foundation. Noting that the Hollingsworth House was in need of repairs, she expressed hope that the fundraiser will be a success. Ms. Opal thanked the Board for their continued support of the foundation. 

Ms. Sara Guns expressed opposition to the opening of the MATClinic. 


Ms. Guns thanked the Elkton Police Department for increased patrols in her neighborhood. 


Ms. Guns encouraged citizen involvement to help improve Elkton.

Ms. Ingrid Rautenberg concurred with Ms. Guns’ comments. 

Mayor Alt thanked everyone for their comments, and stated he will defer to counsel for comments. 


Motion for a Closed Meeting

ACTION:
Pursuant to State Government Statutory Authority to Close Session, General Provisions Article, §3-305(b) (1) to discuss the appointment, employment, assignment, promotion, discipline, demotion, compensation, removal, resignation, or performance evaluation of appointees, employees, or officials over whom this public body has jurisdiction; or any other personnel matter that affects one or more specific individuals; and (7) to consult with counsel to obtain legal advice on a legal matter; Commissioner Givens made a motion for a Closed Meeting. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt announced that the public meeting would reconvene if the Board came to a consensus to vote on Budget Amendment 2018-01.

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 8:05 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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